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NJP, and were only required to give a speech about how alcohol affects a Sailor’s career.  You 
stated that after you were discharged you pleaded guilty to the civilian offense and paid a $50 
fine. 
 
At the completion of your active duty service, on 9 June 2019, you were honorably discharged 
from the Navy but assigned an RE-4 reentry code.  Your commanding officer noted in your 
separation Eval for the period ending 9 June 2019 that he was unable to recommend your 
retention due to an alcohol treatment failure immediately prior to your separation.  In this regard, 
you were assigned the correct characterization and reentry code based on your factual situation. 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Wilkie Memo.  These 
included, but were not limited to:  (a) that it was an error to issue you an RE-4 code, (b) you 
were never found guilty of violating Article 134 of the UCMJ and there is no record of a court-
martial, NJP, or any other punishment, (c) shipmates have attested to your true character and 
performance, (d) you have had no criminal infractions post-service, (e) one minor mistake does 
not warrant an RE-4 code, and (f) you want to serve your country again.  For purposes of 
clemency consideration, the Board noted you did not provide supporting documentation 
describing post-service accomplishments but provided advocacy letters. 
 
First and foremost, the Board disagreed with your contention that there was no NJP in your 
record.  Your service record clearly indicated a September 2016 NJP for an alcohol-related 
incident.  The Board did not believe that your record was otherwise so meritorious to deserve a 
change in your reentry code.  The Board noted that you had not one, but two substantiated 
alcohol-related incidents on active duty.  The Board concluded that significant negative aspects 
of your conduct and/or performance greatly outweighed any positive aspects of your military 
record.  Furthermore, the Board determined that the evidence of record did not demonstrate that 
you were not mentally responsible for your conduct or that you should not be held accountable 
for your actions.  The Board determined that the record clearly reflected your active duty 
alcohol-related misconduct was intentional and willful and justified your negative 
retention/reenlistment recommendation and RE-4 code upon separation.    
 
The Board also noted that there is no provision of federal law or in Navy/Marine Corps 
regulations that allows for a reentry code to be automatically upgraded after a specified number 
of months or years.  The Board carefully considered all matters submitted regarding your 
character and personal/professional accomplishments, however, even in light of the Wilkie 
Memo and reviewing the record holistically, the Board still concluded that given the totality of 
the circumstances your request does not merit relief.   
 
Despite the fact that certain disciplinary and administrative records were not in your service 
record, the Board relied on a presumption of regularity to support the official actions of public 
officers.  In the absence of substantial evidence to rebut the presumption, to include evidence 
submitted by the Petitioner, the Board presumed that you were properly discharged from the 






